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Yesterday Andy Creekmore -the excavation’s assistant director- and I remeasured many of the existing trenches and laid out three new ones. Today I will begin excavating one of these new trenches. This one is located in area F and will be numbered 13, thus F13. The trench is near other trenches in the same area, to the Northeast is F7 being excavated by Katie Smith (aka: Evet); to the East is F9 which was excavated last year by Downell Moon, but which is being cleaned this year under my supervision. A bit South and East of my trench is F1 being excavated by Chris Moon. F14 –one of the new trenches- will be located immediately North of F13 and will be excavated by Nergiz Nazlar..

Area F is located on a cliff above a bend of the famed Tigris (Dicle) river near the town of Bismil in Eastern Anatolia. As the cradle of civilization, this area of Mesopotamia is rich in archaeological deposits of rich historical contexts. 

F13 was laid out as a 10 meter by 10 meter square trench, intersects were also laid at the 5 meter mark and we will begin this year by only excavating the Eastern half of the trench. At this point though, a 1 meter intersect was laid from the East baulk and this 1 meter by 9 meters will be excavated first.

When I remeasured F13 today I found some problems, mainly that my East wall seem shorter, after comparing this with new measurements on adjoining trenches it was found that the Southwest corner of F7 was off, meaning that it had 9-10 centimeters extra. Thus in order to correct the extended measurement on my West wall, the extra real estate will be taken off of the North baulk, this will make this baulk about 9-10 centimeters shorter than other baulks. 

After all of this we began by clearing the vegetation and debris from the surface, not potsherds were noted and no surface collection was undertaken. Following this the workers began removing the top 20 centimeters from the one meter wide North to South running strip. Our strategy will be to go fast at the onset of the excavation, until similar patterns observed in F9 begin to appear in F13. I am using 3 people working with large and hand picks, since we are removing so much dirt so quickly and one meter width is a fairly narrow area for too many people I have one guy on wheelbarrow duty. My workers this day are: Ramazzan Sheker, Aziz and Hamdallah Demirtas who are brothers. Aziz has been one of our best and most trusted workers and friend during our excavations in Turkey.

We busted through a fairly thin and uneven top soil layer and included anything collected from that layer as part of that collected from the  overburden layer below it. Initial type of soil encountered is of a loamy constitution munselling to 10YR 5/4 Yellowish Brown. It contains a few pebbles. It is fairly soft to dig throughout and not a lot of pottery was visually recovered. The goal for today is to push down as much as 30 centimeters and to carefully compare sections with those on adjacent trenches.   
